
 
COUNTY OF ALBEMARLE 

Department of Community Development 

401 McIntire Road, North Wing 

Charlottesville, Virginia  22902-4596 

Phone (434) 296-5832                                                                                   Fax (434) 972-4126 

 

December 12, 2018 
Steven W. Blaine 
123 East Main St, Suite 800 
Charlottesville, VA 22902 
 

RE: Parking Determination – Parcel ID 07800-00-00-055A1 (Commonwealth Senior Living) 

Rivanna Magisterial District 
 
Dear Mr. Blaine: 
 
This letter is in response to your request for a parking determination for Commonwealth Senior 
Living. The Zoning Administrator has the authority to determine the minimum required parking 
spaces for the current use and the expanded use of the property. 
 
Presently, Commonwealth Senior Living operates as a Senior Living facility that contains 43 
occupied independent living units, 48 assisted living beds, and 29 memory care beds. The new 
proposal for the site involves repurposing the existing structured parking area, located on the 
lower level of the building, into office space for the corporate office of the parent company, 
Commonwealth Senior Living. The new offices will not expand the building size, but will be built 
in the existing structured parking area and will contain 13,500 gross square feet and 
approximately, but not limited to, 5,750 square feet of office space. 
 
Presently, there are a total of 131 total parking spaces on site. There are 98 surface parking 
spaces and 33 garage spaces. These parking requirements were determined using a much 
higher intensity of use than what is existing today. Based on the numbers above, a more 
appropriate parking schedule for the existing use would read as follows: 
 

48 assisted living units (1 space/3 beds): 16 spaces 
43 independent living units (1.25 spaces/unit): 54 spaces 
19 employees: 19 spaces 
Total required number of spaces: 89 spaces 

 
As memory care beds are not a specifically identified use per Section 4.12.6 of the Albemarle 
County Zoning Ordinance, the Zoning Administrator is permitted to determine the minimum 
number of required spaces for these unscheduled uses. In previous calculations, memory care 
beds were lumped together with assisted living spaces, but after further consideration, it is my 
determination that the memory care units do not require any additional parking spaces, and 
should not appear on the parking schedule. 
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With the addition of approximately 5,750 net square feet of office space there would be an 
additional parking requirement of 29 spaces (1 space/200 square feet of net office space), 
bringing the total number of required parking spaces to 118. An updated parking schedule 
that accounts for the current uses would read: 
 

48 assisted living units (1 space/3 beds): 16 spaces 
43 independent living units (1.25 spaces/unit): 54 spaces 
19 employees (1 space/employee): 19 spaces 
5,750 square feet of office space (1 space/200 sq. ft.): 29 
Total required number of spaces: 118 spaces 
 

With the elimination of all 33 underground parking spaces for the addition of the office space, 
the aggregate number of parking spaces on the site will be 98 surface spaces. Given the 
parking schedule above that accounts for the additional office space use and the current use of 
the property, you are essentially asking for a reduction of 17% in your parking requirements 
and a confirmation that the 98 spaces should be sufficient for the expanded use of the property. 
 
It is my determination that the parking study, attached, has provided sufficient evidence to 
reflect what the existing and future demand for parking will be on the site by providing 174 
data points, taken over the course of 39 days. The parking study suggests that the total 
average demand for parking is 44 (33 surface, 11 reserved garage spaces) for the existing 
use and 35 for the office use, meaning that the average daily demand for parking spaces with 
the expanded use on the site will be 79 spaces. Based on these numbers and the existing 98 
spaces available on site, this site meets the average parking demand of 79 spaces as 
described in your parking study. 
 
In some instances, the peak numbers in the study are higher than the total amount of spaces. 
Because the peak demand for the office use is 42 spaces, and there are 11 reserved spots on 
the site currently, any existing demand over 45 spaces could make the total demand higher than 
the given 98 spaces. In your parking study there are 9 instances out of the 174 data points of 
this occurring, specifically between the hours of 10am and 2pm. However, we understand that 
these are peak numbers and on average the parking demand is 79 which allows for 19 
additional spaces. Additionally, the facility is within a 1/4 mile walking distance to a transit stop so 
it is reasonable to believe that this transportation alternative could limit some of the parking 
demand on site. Therefore, it is my determination based on the parking study and the 
transportation alternatives that there is sufficient evidence to support a 17% reduction in the 
minimum number of parking spaces needed from 118 to 98, with conditions. 
 
Given the nature of the current use, the proposed expansion, and the demonstrated 
existing parking demands shown in your study, it is my official determination that the 
existing 98 surface parking lot spaces are sufficient to adequately support the existing 
senior living facility and proposed office space use subject to the following conditions. 
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Conditions: 

1. Any further changes to the use of the building or its expansion will require a new 
parking analysis and determination. For this determination the net amount of 
office space is limited to 5,750 square feet. If the net office floor area of the 
proposed use expands beyond this the applicant shall request a modification of 
this determination, pending approval and analysis of the impacts of the expanded 
size of the office space. 

2. The owner shall know of and inform residents and employees of parking 
alternatives that are available to them. There shall be parking strategies for how to 
deal with exceptionally high peak parking demand, especially between the 
lunchtime hours. 

3. We recommend that parking spaces should be allotted for the different uses. 
For example, the parking to the rear of the building is reserved for the office 
use, and the parking towards the entrance and front of the building is reserved 
for the existing use. 

4. We recommend that the applicant consider areas on this property or offsite, where 
additional parking could be provided in the future if needed.  

 
If you are aggrieved by this determination, you have a right to appeal it within thirty (30) days of 
this notice, in accordance with Virginia Code § 15.2-2311. If you do not file a timely appeal, this 
determination shall be final and unappealable.  
 
An appeal may be taken only by filing an appeal application with the Zoning Administrator and 
the Board of Zoning Appeals, in accordance with § 34.3 of the Zoning Ordinance, along with a 
fee of $258 plus the actual cost of advertising the appeal for public hearing.  
 
Applications for Appeal of the Zoning Administrator’s Determination are available at the 
Department of Community Development located at 401 McIntire Road, Charlottesville, Virginia 
22902 or online at www.albemarle.org/cdapps. This form applies to the appeal of a decision of 
the zoning administrator or any other administrative officer pertaining to the Zoning Ordinance.  
 
Regulations pertaining to the filing of an appeal to the Board of Zoning Appeals are located in 
Chapter 18, Section 34.3 of the Zoning Ordinance. They may be reviewed online at 
www.albemarle.org/countycodebza.  
 
(Please note that our online documents are in Adobe Acrobat PDF format and must be viewed 
with the Adobe Acrobat Reader or an equivalent. A link to download the free plug-in is available 
at the bottom of www.albemarle.org/cdapps.) 
 
Please contact me if you have questions or require additional information. 

 

 

 

http://www.albemarle.org/countycodebza
http://www.albemarle.org/cdapps
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Sincerely, 

 

Kevin McCollum 
Planner 
Designee to the Zoning Administrator 










